FACULTY SENATE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Special Meeting
Tuesday, 20 May 2024
1:00 p.m. – Via Zoom 
A C T I O N M I N U T E S 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Julia Albarracin, Chair; Everett Hamner, Vice Chair; Denise Gravitt, Secretary ALSO PRESENT: Mark Mossman, Interim Provost; Jeremy Robinett, Parliamentarian; Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager
GUESTS: Amy Carr, Race, Religion, Gender, and Multidisciplinary Studies (CGE Member); Gloria Delany-Barmann, Education (CIE Chair, 2023-24); Keith Holz, Art and Design (CIE Member); Miguel Huerta, Director, First Year Advising Center; Tahir Khan, Computer Sciences (CIE Member); Sarah Lawson, Registrar; Renee Polubinsky, Coordinator of Undergraduate Studies, Provost’s Office; Alisha White, English (CGE Chair, 2024-25)

This special meeting was called in response to an email from Interim Provost Mossman regarding the reduction of General Education requirements and the elimination of the Foreign Language-Global Issues (FLGI) requirement. The email was sent out on May 17, 2024 to the President, the four academic deans, Admissions Director Doug Freed, Miguel Huerta and Tim Johnson in the First Year Advising Center, the Undergraduate Studies Coordinator, and the Registrar. Copies were emailed to 57 individuals, including the Senate Chair; four associate deans; chairs and directors; current and incoming UPI chairs; current CGE Chair Robert Kelly; and selected others.

The email from Interim Provost Mossman describes a “new policy for university general education offerings at Western” effective Fall 2024. The specific changes detailed in the email include reducing the total number of university general education hours from 43 to 37; elimination of the Gen Ed Health and Well Being category; changing the Gen Ed Multicultural category to a Multicultural Perspectives graduation requirement within majors; and elimination of the Foreign Language-Global Issues graduation requirement. The email states that the College of Arts and Sciences, which has additional Gen Ed requirements beyond the university requirements, will be allowed until Fall 2025 to make the required reduction. 

Chair Albarracin asked Interim Provost Mossman if he would explain the email. Interim Provost Mossman explained the issue is that for years there have been financial issues at the state and the university level, and a variety of approaches have been tried to solve these issues, including program cuts and layoffs. He observed that when the numbers are examined, they show a parallel decline in students as there has been in faculty through the years. He told ExCo that past assessments of financial effectiveness for Academic Affairs were based almost totally on headcount, number of majors, and student credit hour (SCH) production, which has been problematic. Interim Provost Mossman thinks this has created an environment where departments and programs have created as many courses as they could to get more SCH so that they could avoid falling under the microscope of whatever goals the administration at the time had set to address the financial issues of the institution. He does not think this approach has worked because WIU does not have as many faculty and students as they used to although there are still a lot of courses; while faculty, staff, and student numbers have decreased, the number of course offerings has spread wider, with an increasing number to teach, leading to underenrolled classes. 

Interim Provost Mossman thinks this becomes really clear when looking at WIU’s General Education offerings. He noted that the Illinois Articulation Initiative (IAI) requires a certain number of hours in specified courses and is also starting to expand into majors. WIU offers both IAI and non-IAI Gen Ed courses, and in the last few years 55 percent of the university’s Gen Ed offerings have been IAI-compliant while about 45 percent are basically courses that were invented to fulfill a General Education requirement that only exists at WIU. Interim Provost Mossman thinks this depletes the course enrollments. He told ExCo that WIU averages 26-27 students in IAI-required courses and 21-22 students in non-IAI Gen Ed courses. He also thinks this hurts Western’s transferability. Interim Provost Mossman stated that when looking at faculty capacity, it is a difficult decision, but a clear one, that WIU cannot offer as many classes as are currently on the schedule every year. 

Interim Provost Mossman stated that this has been known for years. He related there have been multiple attempts to fix this problem, including through shared governance and multiple General Education Review Committees. He said the Gen Ed forms have been adjusted, particularly to address assessment, but there have not really been any significant changes in course offerings. He added that, instead, General Education has increasingly grown to the point where it is not even remotely sustainable. Interim Provost Mossman believes that if WIU wants to reach the point where it is a sustainable institution, decisions like this one will have to be made.

Interim Provost Mossman recognizes that IAI is not “awesome”; he wanted to revise it when he began working in the Provost’s office in 2018 to make it look more like California’s system, which allows for lots of different kinds of innovation. He noted that for Illinois, IAI has had the same course requirements with very few revisions for a very long time. He thinks there needs to be work in the future to fix this statewide issue, but for WIU this new policy is how the university will be moving forward. He promised that there would be maximum flexibility and noted that every college will be going through this process. Interim Provost Mossman stated that Linda Prosise, Administrative Assistant to the Provost, has indicated her willingness to work with departments on these changes. 

Interim Provost Mossman stressed that WIU needs to fix this problem because it has over a $12 million deficit. He noted that Iowa Wesleyan carried an $8 to $12 million deficit for two or three years in a row and then reached the point where they could not continue, and Interim Provost Mossman does not want WIU to be in the same situation. He stressed that WIU needs to improve its finances, and this is one of the steps it will be taking.

Chair Albarracin asked if Interim Provost Mossman thought about running this proposal by Faculty Senate, the Executive Committee, or its councils. She noted that Faculty Senate even held a special meeting after its regular schedule was completed in order to help Interim Dean Eric Sheffield get the College of Education and Human Services realignment through the process. She added that Parliamentarian Robinett worked for hours with Interim Dean Sheffield on that process and asked why Interim Provost Mossman is not working with the Faculty Senate. Interim Provost Mossman apologized and said that “hindsight is 20/20.” He believes that WIU has a good shared governance model, as was affirmed by the outside Higher Learning Commission accreditor. He recalled there have been General Education discussions with deans, chairs, and faculty for many years, and this has not worked. Interim Provost Mossman admitted that when he was Chair of the Department of English, he would not have been friendly to the idea of getting rid of courses, and that is the environment WIU is currently in. He admits that he should have given a heads up to Chair Albarracin or Parliamentarian Robinett, who will be chairing Faculty Senate next year, but he does not regret taking the action that was taken because it had to be done. Interim Provost Mossman added that while he believes in WIU’s shared governance model, in this case it has not worked, so he had to take this action.

Chair Albarracin stated she understands that Faculty Senate’s recommendations are just recommendations, but it is a different story when Faculty Senate is skipped altogether. She stated that the fact that Faculty Senate and the Council on General Education dealt with this in 2016 does not mean that shared governance has failed altogether. She added that senators understand the complexity of the issues, and most are open to the idea that some kind of reformulation is needed. 

Chair Albarracin asked how Interim Provost Mossman thinks he can pull off such a huge change by Fall 2024, adding that Senate councils do not normally meet over the summer months and there will be a lot of curriculum changes. Interim Provost Mossman responded that there will be maximum flexibility this fall. He is working closely with Ms. Prosise and Registrar Sarah Lawson on the six departments that will specifically need curriculum revisions. He noted that Arts and Sciences will have an extra year to transition, and the Provost’s office will work with other programs step-by-step. Interim Provost Mossman reminded ExCo that the changes will only apply to incoming new freshmen; all students admitted under previous catalogs will remain under those catalogs. 

Parliamentarian Robinett pointed out that students can ask to move under a newer undergraduate catalog than the one they entered under. He stated that since it is not prescriptive that students remain under their original catalog, he suspects there will be many students who will request to move to the new catalog once they realize that a newer group of students has fewer requirements. He asked if there are plans to change that policy; Interim Provost Mossman replied there are not, adding that this will be dealt with if it happens. He added that there will be ample use of substitutions and waivers as the changes are worked through. Interim Provost Mossman observed that each department is so very different in the way their degree programs are set up that they will need to work closely with him, Ms. Prosise, Registrar Lawson, deans, chairs, and faculty as the university works through this transition. 

Parliamentarian Robinett, who currently serves as Secretary on CCPI, asked if there are other academic curricular policies that are now no longer standing, such as if a department wanted to offer a new course this summer without going through the normal curricular channels. Interim Provost Mossman replied there are not. He stated that all the usual scrutiny provided by faculty on course proposals, curriculum changes, and degree program changes will not change. Parliamentarian Robinett thinks change of major forms will have to be done away with in order for this process to work because there will now be six hours in majors that will have to be accounted for. He explained that if a department has 43 hours allotted for General Education and built the rest of their major around that, the department will have to decide how to award those six hours that will be freed up by reducing the General Education requirement. He pointed out that departments will have to decide if they will award them as open electives where students can take any course, departmental directed electives, or by adding additional courses to the existing majors. He observed that all of this would have required departments to take the changes to their college committees, then CCPI, and ultimately to Faculty Senate, which is why he is asking for clarification as to what policies and procedures departments and programs are not going to be held to this summer in order to make this work by Fall 2024. Interim Provost Mossman replied that his understanding is that the departments will decide where that extra six hours will go. He expects that some departments will invent new courses, which is what the College of Business and Technology is considering in order to adhere to the new Multicultural Perspectives requirement. He added that each department, after making their determination, will run their proposals through the typical shared governance model. 

Registrar Lawson explained that her understanding is that if programs are currently at 120 hours, those six hours will default to open electives unless departments decide to change their programs in some way. She stated that if a program is over 120 hours, that program will just drop by six hours, although if a department wanted to change a program along the way, they could do that as well. Parliamentarian Robinett asked if “along the way” means that any changes would revert to fall and follow normal procedures, or whether Summer 2024 will be a “free-for-all” summer where departments try to get all of these things enacted. Registrar Lawson replied she does not know who will be holding meetings this summer, but the way she is operating at this point is if a program is at 120 hours, the six hours freed up by Gen Ed will move to open electives, and if a program is over 120 hours, the six formerly Gen Ed hours will no longer be required. Interim Provost Mossman added that any changes by departments would go through the typical shared governance model that is in place in the fall. Chair Albarracin asked if programs over 120 hours can drop the six hours of Gen Ed themselves or whether it will be the Registrar who will drop the six Gen Ed hours. Registrar Lawson replied she is not sure how Ms. Prosise will want to handle this. She related that Ms. Prosise had stated that for programs that are over 120 hours it would not make sense to move those six hours into open electives. Interim Provost Mossman recalled that Ms. Prosise identified one program that would go to 123 semester hours, and that will be fixed, but he does not think it will be a universal problem. Chair Albarracin remarked this feels like the end of shared governance.

Dr. Carr asked what would prevent those departments whose courses are not included in IAI from asking to have their courses transcripted into the IAI program. She noted that IAI is primarily intended to help community colleges ensure their courses will be transcripted into universities. She pointed out that IAI is not a stable set of courses; it is a list that can be added to. She asked if departments have tried to get their non-IAI Gen Ed courses accepted into the IAI system or what would prevent them from doing so. Interim Provost Mossman replied that departments certainly can try to do so, and the institution can move forward and ask that these courses be included in IAI. He noted that every subject area has an institutional representative; Interim Provost Mossman was the representative for the General Education Humanities category in the past. He thinks this is absolutely a strategy that departments could try.

Interim Provost Mossman told ExCo he does not think this is the end of shared governance. He explained he is trying to make the right decisions to address WIU’s $12.5 million deficit. He does not think WIU will continue as an institution if it does not take steps to address its faculty capacity and improve the way the institution is run. He understands that the tendency is to grow programs, but that is part of the issue because departments have created multiple Gen Ed courses that are specific to WIU only. He feels obligated to make a decision. Interim Provost Mossman stressed that he believes deeply in shared governance so does not make this decision lightly or with any malicious intent. He told the Executive Committee that he is trying his best, personally, to make the institution better and to make WIU succeed. He feels confident that “when we get to the other side of this,” there will be all kinds of opportunities for growth, but he wants to make sure the institution gets beyond the financial crisis it has been in since the statewide budget impasse. Interim Provost Mossman noted that since the budget impasse, which is where the financial difficulties started, WIU has basically spent down every dollar it has to keep the institution operating, and he does not think WIU can afford to “have things that are outside of what it is required to have” at this point.

Interim Provost Mossman reiterated that there have been multiple attempts to use shared governance to address General Education, but they have not succeeded. He recognizes that Gen Ed is not the only issue, but is a primary issue with the institutional schedule, which Interim Provost Mossman says is the tell-all of where the institution is at. He told ExCo that there are tens of thousands of dollars spent on faculty overload and dozens of classes that are underenrolled; this is not because the number of faculty does not line up with WIU’s enrollment but because there are too many classes on the schedule, and too many courses are being offered each semester. 
 
Chair Albarracin told Interim Provost Mossman that the Executive Committee understands the urgency and the fiscal deficit, but the disregard of shared governance is concerning. She stated that Faculty Senate has been trying to work as a team, but this is not teamwork. She thinks that saying democracy does not work because it is a slower process is a pretty bad value to have. Chair Albarracin compared it to saying that the U.S. should have a dictator because it takes Congress too long to pass a law so everything should be passed by executive order. She stated that Interim Provost Mossman is abrogating all the power that faculty and faculty councils have and making decisions for everyone. Interim Provost Mossman replied he does not disagree with that sentiment and would share it if he was a faculty member or a department chair. He believes, however, that if something that is absolutely vital cannot be figured out through the shared governance system, there are other ways to accomplish things, which is why there is an administration. He hopes everyone is really angry because he thinks the university needs to be angry to figure its way out of its difficulties. He also hopes that departments go back and try what Dr. Carr suggested – look at their curriculum, see what things are necessary, and get those courses accepted into IAI. Interim Provost Mossman thinks that is the mark of a healthy institution that is really giving thought to its curriculum and not operating under the model that programs need to acquire as much SCH as possible in order to protect positions, departments, and colleges because that metric is being used to reduce the size of the institution. He thinks that is a bad environment. Interim Provost Mossman said he is prepared for people to disagree with him and is willing to accept the consequences, but he does not want faculty to think this is some kind of malicious attempt to undermine shared governance or a power grab. He stressed this is an attempt to make a decision that will benefit the institution.

Senator Hamner suggested that one thing that might help in building understanding is more specificity regarding Interim Provost Mossman’s statements that there have been multiple attempts to use shared governance to address General Education. Senator Hamner has not delved into this; although he has heard today references to an effort in 2016, he wonders if there have been efforts in the last few years that have not gone anywhere and if that is why Interim Provost Mossman thought it was important to consider a more direct move. Interim Provost Mossman related that the Council on General Education conducted a large review in 2018-19 and submitted a report which basically changed nothing in Gen Ed; the only change was to the way Gen Ed assessment worked. Interim Provost Mossman related that for the past year he has asked deans to look at the schedule and figure out how it was functioning, which has also yielded very little. He noted that this is no fault of anyone but in part a result of the structural changes that chairs/directors and deans work under because there are now so many courses that count toward Gen Ed. Interim Provost Mossman stated that while these have been the most recent attempts – 2018-19 on the shared governance side and 2023 on the administrative side – there have been numerous other discussions about the curriculum and about General Education. He added that issues of prior credit have probably dominated discussions over the past several years. He has not seen progress in these discussions.

Interim Provost Mossman conceded that he should have met with the Faculty Senate Executive Committee prior to the decision. He said he does not regret the policy change at all, however, because he thinks it was the right thing to do and is in the interests of the institution. He does not like having to make the decision at all, and if WIU had 12,000 or 17,000 students it would be able to afford all of these classes, but because it does not it is important to figure out how to most effectively deliver the schedule. Interim Provost Mossman stressed that the schedule is vital; it is crucial to understanding how WIU’s operation works. He noted that when he began teaching at WIU, he typically taught four Gen Ed courses per year, and the Intro to Poetry classes always had at least 35 students. He thinks Gen Ed courses could basically be in the same situation if there was not the access to classes that students have now because there are 26-27 students sitting in IAI courses and 21-22 in non-IAI courses. He thinks the changes he has proposed will fold things back so that there is a more robust enrollment in Gen Ed courses which will lead to a more efficient faculty capacity as this is repeated semester after semester. He thinks this will allow the university to change and evolve, which is impossible to do in the current environment with all the classes that have been added to Gen Ed over the years.

Senator Gravitt told Interim Provost Mossman there are faculty who agree with him; this was one of the comments that faculty made when the College of Business and Technology presented to the Board of Trustees this spring. She said CBT has programs which have been fighting to have less Gen Ed in order to make them more compatible. She asked if, procedurally, programs have to submit any curricular forms this fall or whether everything will be handled automatically through the Registrar. She wants to make sure that programs do not have to submit curricular changes to have the six hours moved into open electives if that is where the departments want them to go and that they only have to submit forms if they do not want those hours added to open electives. Interim Provost Mossman confirmed that any intentional curricular decision would require a proposal which would move through the different councils and committees. He asserted that he does not want to decrease General Education; Illinois has a high Gen Ed requirement of 37 hours while other states have moved increasingly lower for their Gen Ed requirements. He pointed out that the 37 hour requirement is being preserved; the intention is to work on faculty capacity and the number of courses on the schedule and to become more efficient in the way courses and programs are delivered.

Regarding moving the formerly General Education Multicultural courses into the majors, Senator Gravitt asked if a Senate council will have to determine criteria that will enable an existing major course to fit the new Multicultural Perspectives requirement. Interim Provost Mossman assumes that language from the existing Gen Ed Multicultural category will be used to define the new Multicultural Perspectives. He said the Provost’s office is working on assessment this year that will include DEI initiatives and student learning assessment in every discipline, so this will line up well with that. He stated that every discipline will be engaged in multicultural perspectives, and the Provost’s office will be assessing programs for articulation of DEI initiatives. He assumes that as a base the existing language for the Multicultural category of General Education will be used. Senator Gravitt asked if the Multicultural Perspectives requirement will be met across the curriculum as a whole or if it will be in one course. Senator Gravitt teaches construction and facilities management and said they cover the legal issues related to discrimination. Interim Provost Mossman replied that the purpose is that the institution needs to have DEI and multicultural perspectives on its campuses, and they need to go further because they need to be assessed and part of the university’s student learning outcomes. 

Parliamentarian Robinett pointed out that IAI does not include courses from all areas of WIU, and some areas do not pertain to their models. He advises caution about having conversations about how easy it will be for programs to submit their non-IAI courses for inclusion in IAI requirements; these courses may not be something the state of Illinois values as far as including it in its General Education. He wants everyone to be cautious when talking about this as a panacea for addressing the new changes. Parliamentarian Robinett stated that when looking through the approved IAI list of courses, it spells a bit of negativity for some majors. 

Parliamentarian Robinett related that several Unit B faculty have reached out to him to ask him to put a specific question to Interim Provost Mossman. He noted that there are many Unit B faculty who teach in the areas and categories that will experience cuts as a result of this policy and asked if it is a further attempt to strengthen reasons for eliminating Unit B faculty. Interim Provost Mossman responded that this is a faculty capacity issue, so it is indirectly connected to Unit B counts, but the entire purpose is to get fewer classes on the schedule to improve the efficiency of delivery. 

Dr. Carr asked if current General Education Multicultural courses can count toward the new Multicultural Perspectives graduation requirement. She also asked if the six hour reduction is from the Human Well Being and Multicultural categories. Interim Provost Mossman responded the six hours includes elimination of the FLGI requirement and the Human Well Being category. Dr. Carr asked if the idea is that courses that have met these eliminated categories cannot count for the new university-wide graduation requirement. She asked if the new Multicultural Perspectives course will act like a Writing Instruction in the Disciplines (WID) requirement which is embedded in a department course. She noted that if the current Multicultural Gen Ed courses can count as the Multicultural Perspectives courses, programs would not be losing 3 s.h.; they would just be moving it out of Gen Ed and into their majors. Interim Provost Mossman suspects some departments will continue to use their existing Multicultural Gen Ed courses as Multicultural Perspectives courses in their majors while others will choose to develop their own new Multicultural Perspectives courses inside their majors. He thinks this is a good process question that will need to be figured out moving forward. He added that it will depend on each particular discipline.

Interim Provost Mossman explained that the model the university has right now is WID, but simultaneously there is a need to improve student learning assessment across the institution. He recognizes that if there is going to be a new university-wide requirement, there needs to be a good way to assess it. He noted that the WID Council has sometimes said that they have no teeth to enforce things. He thinks that as the university moves forward it will be important to develop a way that the WID and Multicultural Perspectives requirements are real, valuable things inside of each major. He added that WIU cannot be a modern, contemporary university without having diverse perspectives represented in its curriculum.

Chair Albarracin does not think that just any Multicultural Gen Ed course could be used in lieu of the Multicultural Perspectives graduation requirement because Interim Provost Mossman is suggesting a course with a more specific preference for diversity, equity, and inclusion rather than other kinds of multicultural perspectives. She asked Interim Provost Mossman if this is what he is thinking; he answered that it will depend on the individual disciplines and programs. He imagines that perhaps the College of Business and Technology may want to develop Multicultural Perspectives courses on their own. He reiterated that some disciplines may want to use an existing course while others may want to develop a course. Chair Albarracin said she had thought Interim Provost Mossman was proposing one across-the-board Multicultural Perspectives course that would be more inclusive. Interim Provost Mossman clarified there will not be one single across-the-board course that new students must take. Senator Gravitt asked if it is true that the Multicultural category of Gen Ed is being eliminated but the Multicultural courses will not be going away. Interim Provost Mossman reiterated there will be a general Multicultural Perspectives graduation requirement. Senator Gravitt noted that, similar to the WID requirement, there will need to be some sort of generalized process for getting a course approved as meeting the Multicultural Perspectives criteria. 

Interim Provost Mossman recalled that a couple of years ago he asked Faculty Senate for a change to all course proposal and revision forms to make sure that there was a link directly to student assessment. He said Faculty Senate did not want to do this, which he understands. He believes that WIU has a good student assessment model, but in practice it needs to inform the way that decisions about are made about the curriculum. He thinks that, ideally, what is needed is a really good set of learning outcomes specific to multicultural perspectives and DEI initiatives. He said this will inform the department how to develop or change a course in order to specifically address these issues. Interim Provost Mossman believes there needs to be root curricular development moving forward that includes DEI and multicultural perspectives inside of student learning assessment. He noted that for some disciplines, such as English, it will be easy to figure out how to do that, while for others, such as construction management, it will be much harder. Interim Provost Mossman believes it is part of the education of every WIU student to confront and engage with these different perspectives and perhaps even change some points of view. 

Senator Gravitt stated this comes back to her question of whether it is acceptable not to have one specific course that incorporates DEI and multicultural perspectives as long as the program as a whole somehow builds it in. Interim Provost Mossman responded there needs to be credit hours inside of the majors working directly on multicultural perspectives. Senator Gravitt remarked that this requirement will not be fixed by moving six hours of Gen Ed into open electives; her major will still have to do some sort of program change, justification, or documentation of how that will be met. 

Parliamentarian Robinett clarified that CCPI did include student learning assessment in all of the new forms it developed. These include the statement “Where relevant, explain how the results of assessment of student learning indicate a need for this [major, for example].” He noted that while this change may not have followed the timeline that was desired, shared governance did allow for this to end up on a curricular form. Interim Provost Mossman recalled that some forms did not require Senate approval, so those forms were already changed. He was trying to get the changes made prior to the Higher Learning Commission visit, but not all the forms were changed because the request was tabled at Faculty Senate. Parliamentarian Robinett stated that, as CCPI Secretary for the past year, all of the curricular forms were changed based on feedback from Linda Prosise and others. He said this statement now exists on most forms. Interim Provost Mossman apologized if he got this information wrong.

Parliamentarian Robinett remarked that Interim Provost Mossman keeps using the term “we” fairly loosely in regard to how programs are going to change and what is going to happen over the summer. He asked who is referred to by “we” – deans? chairs? – because most faculty will not be around over the summer. He noted that faculty serving on curricular committees will most likely not be at WIU over the course of the next two months in order to follow curricular policies and procedures, so he wonders who will be making those decisions and how Interim Provost Mossman envisions that working. Interim Provost Mossman responded he envisions there will be some decisions that do not require the participation of the entire department while others will. He stressed that as the university moves forward it will be important to be flexible and understand that some things will have to wait until faculty return in the fall while other things can be accomplished immediately. He added this will depend on the department and what the particular issue is. 

Chair Albarracin said she is confused about this process, too. She stated that if Faculty Senate is being skipped for the whole process, she wonders if procedures will be followed in other instances or just done away with because it is an emergency situation. Interim Provost Mossman replied that there are no plans to do away with the entire process. He said that this decision was made, in his opinion, after faculty and the administration had multiple “cracks” at it, and a decision had to be made. He stressed this does not mean that all shared governance is being thrown out. 

Interim Provost Mossman stated that the diversity of WIU’s programs is intense, so when discussions start getting into the weeds with particular programs, it will be a decision of that program rather than something for general comment. He added the general comment is that there will be flexibility. He stressed that Linda Prosise is an expert on WIU’s curriculum inside and out, including the catalog, IAI, and every other aspect, and she has volunteered to work closely with every department, no matter how long it takes. 

Parliamentarian Robinett asked, because students will be held responsible for what is in place by the time they start their studies, whether the administration is assuming that all of these changes will be in place by this fall. Interim Provost Mossman replied that it will not all be in place by fall, particularly for the College of Arts and Sciences. He explained Arts and Sciences Gen Ed needs to be worked on for the coming year because that is a significant number of hours. He noted that for Arts and Sciences the reduction will be 17 hours rather than six, and departments in that college have complicated the way 300-level courses are treated within individual departments. He reiterated that the university will be moving in this direction and will be as flexible and accommodating as possible while moving forward. He also reiterated that this pertains specifically to new students coming in on the new catalog. Interim Provost Mossman understands, as Parliamentarian Robinett pointed out, that existing students may petition to be under a different catalog, which they have a right to and which will be accommodated, but the bulk of the work is for new students coming in under the new catalog. He added that the catalog will be ready in September this year, allowing for a little delay because of these changes. Parliamentarian Robinett asked if this will all be lined out over the summer to where incoming students will know what the requirements are in their majors. Senator Gravitt also noted that advisors have to prepare advising sheets with the sequencing, which will have to change, and those are typically posted on the websites for each program. 

Interim Provost Mossman acknowledges this process will not be perfect, but assured ExCo that there will be flexibility moving forward. He said there will be heavy use of substitutions and waivers where this is needed. He realizes that Arts and Sciences will have a lot of work to do with Gen Ed, which will take up the next academic year. He stated that “we are building the plane while we are flying it,” and this may be the worst time to do this change, but it has to be done. He recognizes it is a messy process and will not be easy. 

Parliamentarian Robinett asked if Arts and Sciences will remain at 55 or if six hours will automatically be removed from them as well. Interim Provost Mossman replied that is a good question. Parliamentarian Robinett noted that if Arts and Sciences General Education is being left as is for a year, he wonders if that means they will retain the Human Well Being and Multicultural categories for that year as they are refining their programs. Interim Provost Mossman replied that they will not. 

Senator Gravitt asked if Human Well Being courses will remain on the books for now and just gradually decline in numbers so that they will still be available for students to take as open electives if they choose to do so. [Response was not visible or audible.]

Senator Hamner asked if these changes mean that every department will need to develop a Multicultural Perspective course eventually. Interim Provost Mossman replied his assumption is that there are pre-existing courses that some departments will use to fulfill the Multicultural Perspectives requirement. Senator Hamner asked if Quad Cities Engineering, for example, needs a Multicultural Perspectives course, whether they would be able to use another department’s offering. Interim Provost Mossman responded this would be acceptable if the department was in agreement with that. He added that in the Department of English, the course on Technical Writing, ENG 381, has been used by multiple departments to fill requirements. 

Ms. Hamm asked if existing General Education Global Issues courses might in some instances be able to transition into Multicultural Perspectives courses; Interim Provost Mossman replied that potentially that would be possible. Ms. Hamm noted that the Council on General Education reviews existing Gen Ed courses to make sure they still meet the General Education requirements, similar to processes in place for reviewing Global Issues and WID courses. She asked if something similar will be put in place so that there will be reviews by some group as to whether the Multicultural Perspectives courses continue to meet those requirements. Interim Provost Mossman replied that is something that will need to be put in place. Ms. Hamm asked if the Multicultural Perspectives courses would be reviewed by CGE; Interim Provost Mossman responded he does not know for sure but was considering this. 

Ms. Hamm asked if there is anything else Interim Provost Mossman can say about the Foreign Language-Global Issues requirement being eliminated. She asked if even the General Education portions of FLGI – the General Education Global Issues courses – will be stricken from the books. Interim Provost Mossman replied that is correct. He explained that he thinks of this change as folding some categories together because a lot of the courses have some crossover; for instance, the Gen Ed Multicultural category will be expanded throughout the majors, making it a major requirement rather than a Gen Ed one. Ms. Hamm said she was trying to figure out what the roles of Faculty Senate councils will be in relation to these changes, and particularly whether some Senate councils will be reviewing the new Multicultural Perspectives courses. Interim Provost Mossman said this might be a question to ask CGE: whether they want to be involved in evaluation and reviews of the Multicultural Perspectives classes and whether they would want to use a WID model or some other kind of model. 

Keith Holz asked whether a 400-level FLGI class being taught in the fall which is a required class for all majors and does not attract too many other students will automatically be cancelled. Interim Provost Mossman replied that only the FLGI part would drop out for students coming in under the new catalog. He said there will need to be a determination of how many students are taking the course under the old catalog and how many new students will be coming into it. 

Dr. Holz remarked he only had 25 minutes to look at Interim Provost Mossman’s proposal before this meeting and wonders how the decision was reached to eliminate the Human Well Being category altogether. He recalls faculty teaching those courses coming to the General Education Review Committee and making the case that those courses are in alignment with those offered at other universities. He recalled that a financial education course got swept into this category, and he found the arguments at that time for inclusion of courses in this category to be very poignant. He supposes that elimination of the Human Well Being category will disproportionately affect certain departments much more than others; Interim Provost Mossman admitted this is true. He added that there is no good decision to address the issue that WIU has too many courses on the schedule. He noted that higher education has a set of standards that must be adhered to, and if universities do not comply with IAI standards they can be audited by the state. He has heard there is a move by the Illinois Board of Higher Education to try to get an increased number of IAI-approved courses in majors with the end goal of all majors offering selections from the same group of courses. Interim Provost Mossman said there is, of course, pushback against this, but using the IAI standards as a way to figure out how to offer fewer courses on the schedule is where this decision came from. Interim Provost Mossman stressed he has no pleasure in this process; the intention is to try to figure out how to increase faculty capacity, adhere to General Education, and then move forward. 

Dr. Holz remarked that if Gen Ed is being cut by six hours – two three-hour classes – he wonders how that fits with the elimination of Human Well Being, which has mostly two- and one-hour classes. He wonders how the six-hour reduction will work when only five hours of Human Well Being courses are being cut from the requirements. Registrar Lawson clarified that the Gen Ed requirement for the Human Well Being category is three semester hours. Dr. Holz said this answers his question.

Interim Provost Mossman told the Executive Committee that he must leave for a 2:00 meeting that he cannot miss but is happy to meet again later in the week if desired. He expressed his appreciation for the comments, questions, and civility.

Chair Albarracin reiterated that this is a total disregard of the process of shared governance, and she is very disappointed. Chair Albarracin told ExCo she comes from a country with military dictatorships where people got killed, and the arguments of the military governments taking over were always that democracy is too slow to respond to changes during emergencies. She does not think that the fact that WIU is experiencing an emergency justifies not consulting Faculty Senate at all, particularly when the Senate has held special meetings to deal with issues of importance to the administration. Chair Albarracin thinks that overlooking Faculty Senate altogether is a violation of the process, but she does not know what can be done about it. 

Gloria Delany-Barmann said this makes her feel cynical because these types of changes seem often to be handled during the summer and without the involvement of faculty governance. 

Parliamentarian Robinett suggested that in this situation departments may just want to look at the IAI lists of majors and see how this change might work in their disciplines. He said departments need to know if they will be included in the lists of programs that are viewed as acceptable by community colleges because that is how this change will happen. He said that while he understands Interim Provost Mossman’s point about numbers of classes, it is difficult to hear that one’s courses do not matter and that the university is turning toward areas they think matter more. He stated that hearing there are too many classes being offered and the university wants students in other classes suggests the growth of some programs is more significant than the courses that others are using as recruitment. He noted that a lot of students come to WIU without knowing that their degrees in Health Education, Educational Studies, Cyber Security, Kinesiology, Nutrition, and other areas might be the ones that will be having courses cut. Parliamentarian Robinett said he would feel far better about this if there had even been a discussion. He understands what Interim Provost Mossman said about General Education revisions not being made in 2018, but that was pre-Covid and before the past six years less of repeatedly hearing about WIU’s financial issues. Parliamentarian Robinett stated that while he appreciates WIU’s administration, he cannot accept this as a real reason for the current announcement, and if it is the real reason then discussion could have happened before half of the faculty left for the summer. 

Senator Gravitt does not see how this change will reduce the number of courses being offered since Interim Provost Mossman said that the classes will not be going away; only the required Gen Ed categories will be eliminated. She thinks the same thing could be accomplished by telling deans, chairs, and directors that they have to cut their offerings by a certain percentage, which will automatically increase enrollment in the classes that remain. She observed that this directive stating that certain Gen Ed categories are going away seems to trust that eventually the number of courses will be reduced, but that is not quite the way it reads. 

Chair Albarracin remarked that although Ms. Prosise undoubtedly knows a lot about curriculum, she thinks departments know more about their own curricular needs. Senator Gravitt knows that Ms. Prosise is amazing in terms of what is in the undergraduate catalog and how the curricular forms neeneed be filled out; when Ms. Prosise helps fill out the forms correctly, the curricular process goes much smoother. Senator Gravitt thinks there will be a lot of program changes that will be needed. She thinks it might be fine to dump the extra six hours into open electives this year, but she imagines there are a lot of programs that do not have Global Issues courses that can morph into a Multicultural Perspectives/DEI component. She is not sure that all of the existing Multicultural Gen Ed courses currently include the DEI component that will be required in future. 

Chair Albarracin said the DEI part of Interim Provost Mossman’s email was the only part she liked because she thought there would be an across-the-board course that might solve a lot of issues, such as the racial tensions and discrimination that students of color feel. She was disappointed to find out that it will be up to each department, and noted that for departments to just tell students not to discriminate is not setting a very high bar. 

Dr. Holz observed there must be a big difference between a Multicultural Perspectives class and a Multicultural Gen Ed course, but he has not seen any specifics about what will make a course “Multicultural Perspectives” except that it will have a DEI component, which is significant but makes one wonder what the other requirements are. He wonders if it can be 400-level, for example, or what will make it different than a 19th-century history course. 

The Executive Committee discussed the possibility of having another meeting tomorrow and adjourned at 2:08 p.m. [Note: the possible meeting for May 29 was not held.]
Respectfully submitted,  
Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager 
and Recording Secretary
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